Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, August 28, 2018
Rescheduled from August 27, 2018

The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on August 28, 2018.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, Adam Degree, George Sheldrick, Shelly Faxvog, Nigel Friend (Pike Industries), Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.

1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:02PM. 

To accommodate those present, the Selectboard moved to:

9.
Road Commissioner Report:

c.
Knowles Flat Paving – Open paving bids:  Two companies responded with bids received at the town office:  Pike Industries & Gray’s Paving.  Gray’s had also sent a revised bid.  Bids were opened and reviewed:

Gray’s Paving (original)


$137,311.00



Reclaim

$  13,980.00



Paving


$123,331.00


Gray’s Paving (revised)


$118,741.50



Reclaim

$  12,980.00



Paving


$105,761.50


Pike Industries




$111,858.00



Reclaim

$    7,130.00



Paving


$104,728.00

Adam made the motion to hire Pike Industries to reclaim and pave Knowles Flat Rd 2,325 feet from the intersection with RT100.  George seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.

5. 
Beach Update:
a.
Attorney opinion – ROW:  Copies of all deeds relating to both the town property and Faxvog property had been sent to Attorney Barlow for review.  Attorney Barlow provided an email with his opinion.  Shelly was provided a copy of this information.  Shelly expressed her displeasure that time and money had been spent on something that had been in place for years for herself and two other property owners; the boat and others are still tied at the access point; cars, especially on holiday weekends are still parking in the access area; the stairs should be removed; she has a deeded access, the camper does not; these thing happen on weekends when there is no one available.  Shelly provided photos taken in July.  The Selectboard explained that it wished to have a clear picture when rendering a decision; had advised the camper, as a tenant of the town, to leave things as they were until the research was complete; any problems should be directed to the manager.  The Selectboard decided to have a special meeting on Thursday, August 30th at 7PM at LERA to look at the lake shore area and current dock space in consideration of possibly adding another dock and excluding use of this specific area, reserving it for adjoining land owner access.  As Bob was not in attendance, he will be notified of the special meeting.

Returning to the agenda:

2. Additions & Deletions to the Agenda:
a.
Copley Hospital – Cat bite report:  Information received from Copley was reviewed with no action required.
b.
Eden 3E, LLC – Increase Town Share to 99%:  A letter from Eden 3E (solar generated power) indicated the opportunity for the town to increase its participation from 90% to 99% thus increasing the savings on electrical expense for the town office, town garage and LERA.  George made the motion to sign the agreement increasing participation in solar energy production benefits from 90% to 99%.  Approved and signed.
c.
Alderfer Enterprises, Inc.:


i.
VEC Town Road Crossing Request: 


ii.
Application for ROW Excavation & Obstructions Permit:


Items i. & ii were to place power under the town highway – one form is required by VEC and the other by the town.  Adam made the motion to approve and sign the VEC Road Crossing Request and Town ROW Excavation & Obstructions Permit to town specifications.  George seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.

iii.
Application for Access Permit:  It is unsure if this form is needed.  Conversations with Kurt Salvas did not lead Ricky to believe he was changing the existing drive access.  Candy noted that the form may have been included in the packet of information provided for the ROW excavation permit.  The application for access permit was not acted upon at this time until it is clarified.
iv.
Excess Weight Permit:  Adam made the motion to approve to town specifications an excess weight permit for Alderfer Enterprises, Inc.  George seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.

3. Citizen Input:  None at this time.

4. Approve the Minutes of August 13, 2018:  George made the motion to approve the minutes of August 13, 2018 as written.  Approved.
6.
Dog Officer Update:
a.
Harry Stauffer:  Harry attended the last meeting expressing his interest in being an additional Dog Officer.  Harry had provided a letter of interest and resume.  Harry was not present, possibly due to the change of date.  Adam made the motion to go into executive session to discuss a job applicant.  Approved.  Executive session began at 7:00PM and ended at 7:20PM.  George made the motion to not hire a 3rd Dog Officer at this time as there is no current need, keeping interested party information on file.  Approved.
b.
Judicial Bureau – notification:  A ticket issued by the Dog Officers was voided by the State due to two violations being listed – each violation must be on separate tickets.  The notification did state that it could be refiled.
c.
Candy advised the Selectboard of several reports of a neglected dog in the area of Lake Eden.  People are reporting that the dog is very timid, hard to catch and appears to be malnourished.  Dog Officers have been unsuccessful in their attempts to capture this dog.  The Selectboard said the Dog Officers should be made aware of these recent reports.
7.
Constable Update:  None at this time.
8.
Health Officer Update:  None at this time.  There has been no response to a request made to Amanda to provide an update on a previous issue she was asked to look into:  burning and pigs.
9.
Road Commissioner Report:

a.
Update Knowles Flat Culvert #13-8:  The box culvert was set yesterday; grout will be applied this week and if all goes well, work to backfill the culvert will happen next week.  George made the motion to pay the final installment due on D Tatro Construction’s concrete quote with payroll on Thursday, withholding the payment for rebar until meeting with Dale at the September 10th Selectboard meeting.  Adam seconded the motion.  Approved.

b.
Update Knowles Flat Twin Culverts:  None at this time.

d.
Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  Work on Class 4 roads; several culverts changed on Cooper Hill Rd; two culverts on White Rd to be changed before Knowles Flat culvert #13-8 is opened for through traffic; grading of roadways.
10. North Hyde Park/Eden Fire Department:  Candy told the Selectboard of Marvin Locke’s visit to the town office to review agreements on file.  This was brought to his attention by a fire fighter who had previously requested the information and had gone to Marvin for more background info.  After review, Marvin felt the town should have its attorney look them over to assure Eden had protected its investment into the fire department.  The Selectboard also reviewed a copy of Hyde Park Selectboards minutes from July 2, 2018 where the fire department was discussed.  This information had also been supplied by a fire fighter who felt the town needed to be aware of the discussion.  Until such time as the Selectboard is made aware of where this discussion is leading and if it affects Eden, it needs to take no action.  Candy advised she had been informed that financial records would soon be transferred from the past treasurer to the new treasurer who had asked the town to audit this information.  The Selectboard felt it should be an auditor from both towns.
11.
Eden Youth Sports Committee:


a.
Sign order for payment:  Currently there are 3 appointed committee members.  One is away for military training and one handed over records stating she did not have time but did not submit a letter of resignation.  This leaves one active member.  Adam made the motion to sign the order to pay bills incurred by EYSC.  Approved.

b.
Letter for uniforms not returned:  Deposits were collected when uniforms were issued.  This deposit is refunded when the uniform is turned in at the end of the season.  The deposit does not cover the cost of replacement and several are outstanding.  This will increase costs to the program.  It was suggested a form letter be created and sent to the parents of those not returning their uniform.  It was also suggested that the deposit be raised to the cost of a uniform and an agreement signed by the parent stating they will return the uniform in exchange for refund of their deposit.  This is regrettable but parents need to know that this is a result of those who do not comply with deposit/uniform agreements set up so that all can participate in Eden Youth Sports.  Tracey will work with Melissa Morin to complete this.

12.
G1 Holdings Settlement Funds update:  Copies of comment letters submitted to the trustees from Leslie White, Senator Richard Westman, Representative Mark Higley & Senator Robert Starr and LCPC in support of Eden’s priorities for these monies were reviewed.
13. Ratify Additions & Deletions from the August 13, 2018 meeting: 

a.
Discussion with Senator Richard Westman of G1 Holdings Settlement distribution and Eden’s financial position in regard to priority projects.


b.
Review of VT Superior Court, initial notification-Morin Salvage Yard.


Adam made the motion to ratify the additions and deletions from the August 13, 2018 meeting as listed above in #13 (a-b).  George seconded the motion.  Approved
14.
FYI:  
a.
VLCT Town Fair – October 3-4 @ Double Tree Hilton, So. Burlington
b.
VLCT Annual Mtg – October 3, 2018 @ 12:30PM.
15.
Any other business:  A request from Stackpole & French for documents related to the Morin Salvage Yard application have been gathered and delivered.
16.
Sign orders (5):  Five (5) orders were reviewed and signed.  
17.
Adjourn:  Adam made the motion to adjourn at 8:30PM.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin

Town Administrative Assistant 
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